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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 8, 2009
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Barbara Early, Ruby Clark, Roger Bradley.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Public Works Supervisor Armond “Hammer” Falgoust, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm. 
Guests:  Sarah Funkhouser; Ray “Shorty” Berkstresser; Roberta Lyle; Don Dailey with W&L; Marisa McClanahan; Larry Hartwill; Chris Billies, Commonwealth Attorney for Rockbridge County; Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette.  
Meeting called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.    
Public Comment:  
1. No comments.
Public Hearing on Proposed Ordinances:

1.   Deposit for water/sewer accounts – Town Manager Spitzer reminded everyone that the language for the deposit was changed from the original.  Mr. 
      Falgoust asked if the deposit is an additional $38 plus the monthly $38 plus the $25 new account fee.  Mr. Spitzer stated yes.
2. Penalty for late payment – Mr. Spitzer reminded everyone the late payment was changed from rewording Sec.6-12 of the Town Code to rewording

Sec. 6-11.  Mr. Spitzer stated an additional $3 would be added at the end of the month on any unpaid balance.  Marisa McClanahan asked what percent of the bill this would be.  Mr. Spitzer stated it would be about 23% of the bill.
Mayor Blackburn stated this would be acted on during the “Old Business” of the meeting.

Review of Minutes:

1. It was stated there were several corrections to be made:  
a. 1-  page 2, end of 1st paragraph under “old business”, change Glasgow to flags.  
b. 2 – page 3, beginning of 1st paragraph regarding hiking facilities, change his to he is.  
c. 3 – page 3, end of 1st paragraph regarding hiking facilities, change and to as.  
d. 4 – page 4, beginning of 3rd sentence change Mrs. Thompson to Mrs. Thomas.
e. 5 – page 5, almost end of 2nd paragraph regarding CD’s, change now to not.  
f. 6 – page 6, middle of 2nd paragraph in Mr. Funkhouser’s comments, change statues to status.  
g. 7 – page 6, next to last sentence in 2nd paragraph in Mr. Funkhouser’s comments, add after that it only needs a new battery to which the Glasgow Rescue Squad will purchase this.  
Consideration of Bills:

1. The Norfolk Bearings & Supply bill for $640.34 is for a new bearing oxidation tank @ the STP, which has a hole in it.  Not listed on the bill list for 
September is a $4,000 labor bill to install the new tank.

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to pay these bills.  Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Parks and Recreation Committee – Roberta Lyle thanked Town Council for allowing the Parks and Recreation Committee sponsor a Gospel Fest on Saturday, October 3, 2009 from 4:00 – 7:00 PM at Knick Field.  She stated the Committee was advised to let the area churches handle the concert.  Mr. Spitzer stated St. John’s Episcopal Church will be having a “Blessing of the Animals” on the same day from 11:00 AM – 1:00 PM at Knick Field.  Ruby Clark asked when the next Parks and Recreation Committee meeting will be held and was told Tuesday, September 15th @ 6:00 PM.
Police Activity Report:

1. Sgt. Grimm stated he had worked 187.5 hours in August, with 11 traffic summons and 4 arrests.

2. Sgt. Grimm stated the Glasgow Community Watch meeting will be held September 24, 2009 @ 7:00 PM at either Town Hall or the Rescue Squad building.
3. Sgt. Grimm stated the ADD is in operation and is installed in the police car.

4. Roger Funkhouser thanked Sgt. Grimm for his recent work on a local robbery.

Old Business:

1. Roger Funkhouser stated the wording on the recommended ordinance change for deposit for water/sewer should read paid to the Town of 
Glasgow.  Tom Simons stated he would reword the ordinance.  Barbara Early asked when the ordinance changes will take effect. Spitzer stated immediately.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to pass the recommended ordinance changes.  Motion carried.  Mayor Blackburn stated the ordinance changes will take effect immediately.  

2. Mr. Spitzer stated the new sewer pump truck should have the work finished by next week and he, STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin, and  Public Works employee Chris Flint will go to North Carolina to pick it up.  Mr. Rankin stated he should be finished land applying by October 1.  

3. Mr. Spitzer stated the sewer jetter truck has been put online for bidding and bidding ends September 19th.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would make the last bid on September 19th.  Roger Funkhouser asked if this was an open auction.  Mr. Spitzer stated yes and that $4,250 was the highest bid offer so far.

4. Mr. Spitzer stated he has sent the application in for money to be invested in the LGIP.  Mr. Spitzer stated money from the truck fund would be used to purchase the sewer pump truck.  

5. Mr. Spitzer stated the Town has two more CD’s coming due soon and he would like to leave where they are for now to see how the investment pool works.

New Business:

1. Poverty Task Force - Mr. Spitzer introduced Mr. Don Dailey from W&L to Town Council.  Mr. Dailey is the representative from the Poverty Task Force which is being formed with W&L, TAP, and local jurisdictions.  Mr. Dailey stated students from W&L had worked on a poverty report last year and held a community forum on poverty in April.  One of the areas the Task Force will be looking at is transportation for the jobless.  Mr. Dailey stated the Task Force would include Lexington, Buena Vista, Town of Glasgow, Goshen and Rockbridge County.  Mr. Dailey stated now the Task Force is building collaboration to work together, as well as organize communities into small groups to tackle particular issues the communities are facing, and building financial capital.  Mr. Dailey stated W&L students are available to do any research needed.  Mr. Dailey stated the Task Force has a meeting on September 22nd @ 6:30 PM at the Lexington Public Library and would like Glasgow to send a representative.  He stated they will  meet quarterly initially and he will send the Town of Glasgow an agenda.

2. Community Garden – Mr. Spitzer stated Ray Berkstresser has picked the lots between Doris Clark’s house and the Camden house on Fitzlee.  Mr. Spitzer stated these lots have already been designated as garden spots but told the group they needed Town Council’s approval as this will be an on-going multi-year project and garden spots are only given out yearly.  Roger Funkhouser asked if these lots butt right up against the two houses.  Mr. Spitzer stated they do and the two middle lots will be used initially.  Mr. Spitzer stated the group would like to put manure down this Fall.  Mr. Berkstresser stated he would send out flyers to the neighbors with information regarding the community garden.  Mike Turner suggested Mr. Berkstresser speak with the Town Manager after he talks to the neighbors.  Mr. Spitzer stated the group wants the Town to purchase the spigot needed to water the plants, which will cost $100-$120.  Mr. Spitzer recommended approving the ongoing use of the lots and waive the $25 yearly fee charged for garden lots.  He said if the spigot is not put in the group would have to carry water.  Mr. Spitzer stated the group would like the Town of Glasgow to help pay for the plants. He said he would not recommend this as it is a community project.  Mr. Berkstresser stated he would speak with Lowes and Wal-Mart about helping with the plants, fertilizer, etc.  Mr. Simons stated this issue would have to be revisited every year as there will be a new Council every year.  Motion by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Mike Turner to waive the $25 fee this year for the garden lots and follow up next year.  Roger Bradley stated the spigot should be included in the motion because the Town should take full responsibility.  Ruby Clark asked if there would be a yearly contract.  Mr. Spitzer stated the fee will be waived each year as long as the lots are used for the Community Garden.  New motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Mike Turner to waive the $25 fee this year for the garden lots, the Town put in the spigot needed to water the garden, and to follow-up next year.  Motion carried.  Mr. Berkstresser asked if the group could go ahead and start plowing and Mr. Spitzer stated yes.  
3. PP Tax Relief Act – Mr. Spitzer stated the Town received their annual appropriation of $21,462.11 from the state government.  This offsets some of the PP tax individuals pay on cars.  Mr. Spitzer stated he received from the County estimates on what Glasgow’s PP value will be and what the corresponding taxes will be, with PP being $4,536,489 and the Tax being $37,100.94.  Mr. Spitzer stated he set Glasgow’s Tax Relief at 56.2% allowing for some tax payers not paying their taxes.  Mr. Spitzer stated that the $21,462.11 is not 56.2% of $37,100.94 and that he told the County that he will rework the numbers when they get the final values from DMV and it is higher than $37,800.  

4. Mr. Spitzer stated there is a sewer leak coming out of the ground on Catawba between 4th and 5th streets.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had contacted the homeowners and they will pay for the pipe and pay the Town for the work.  Mr. Spitzer stated the road would be closed for one day.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had cut the bill in half because the Town is doing the work and not contracting with VDOT.

5. Mr. Spitzer stated he had received the auditor’s preliminary report and there are a couple of changes to make.  Roger Funkhouser asked if this would be the final report and Mr. Spitzer stated yes.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if there would be a change in the price to the auditors.  Mr. Spitzer stated there would not.
 Council Comments:

1. Roger Funkhouser – asked for the status of the house at 703 McCulloch Street.  Tom Simons stated he had not found out yet but would let the Town 
Manager know.  Mr. Funkhouser who had bought the house at 1031 Virginia Street.  Mr. Spitzer stated a Mr. Milo had purchased it.  Ray Berkstresser stated the house at 703 McCulloch smells bad.  Mr. Funkhouser asked for an update on the vehicle decals.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had a meeting with the County Administrator on September 10th.  Mr. Funkhouser stated there would have to be ordinance changes made.  Mr. Simons stated he would run an ad, advertise for two weeks, and have ready for the October meeting if Council knows what they want.  Mr. Spitzer stated this has not been finalized with the County yet.

2. Tracy Shafer – stated the house at the end of Anderson Street smelled bad and the roof was leaking.  She stated the tenants had moved out.  Mr. 

Spitzer stated he would contact the County Building Inspector and get him to check this out.  

3. Roger Bradley – none.

4. Ruby Clark – stated that workers from CC’s had complained about people hanging out at the park and using their restrooms.  She stated she had also been told the restrooms at the park had no paper towels, etc.  Ms. Clark asked if signs could be put on the restroom doors at the park and lock at night.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated there were already signs on the door and every time new locks were put on, they were broken off.  Ms. Clark said to add the two new businesses to Glasgow in the next newsletter – the Thrift Store and CC’s Petroleum.  Ms. Clark asked Mr. Spitzer if he had checked the grass ordinance in Buena Vista.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had and did not think it was worth doing in Glasgow as Buena Vista is having trouble enforcing this ordinance.  
5. Barbara Early – none.  Mrs. Early will be leaving her house on September 17th and flying to New York on September 21st.  Mr. Spitzer thanked Mrs. Early for her time on Council.

Other Comments:

1. Larry Hartwill – stated he had received an ordinance letter for block 101, lot 34.  He thanked the Town for the letter but stated that grass beside the 

railroad tracks and in front of house ??? looked like a jungle.  He stated since he had been given 10 days to take care of the grass on his property, he was giving the Town 10 business days to get these places cut that are grown up, from Charlie Branche’s home to Lewis Turner’s home, and then would contact his attorney.

Executive Session:

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to leave Executive Session.  Motion carried.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Bradley that Council did not speak of anything in Executive Session other than what had been planned.  
Post Executive Session:

Motion made by Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Ruby Clark for the Town to terminate the cell phone and lease with Verizon for the use of the past Town Sgt. and to reimburse the new Town Sgt. $90 for the cancellation fee on his cell phone.

With no further comments, the meeting was adjourned by Mayor Blackburn at 8:45 PM.

